1st April 2020
Dear Colleague
Briefing for ALL Referrers to Radiology at York Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust
From today, following national guidance, the radiology department has to further restrict outpatient imaging to cope with reduced capacity, risk to staff and patients and significant logistic problems if the MRI or CT scanners are contaminated with Covid-19. 
Outpatient radiology for patients meeting fast track criteria and other urgent patients (that referrers deem cannot wait 2-3 months for investigation) will continue.
Of referrals currently in the system or are sent in from now (that are not 2WW and not urgent) radiologists will consider whether they fall into the following two groups:
1. Need doing at some point – there is a significant risk of not doing.  (These will be done e.g. Upper abdominal USS for suspected gallstones with high likelihood. Patients in Group 1 will be sent the appended letter. The hospital will hold this list and contact patients as capacity permits. These scans are likely to be deferred for several months.

2. Return to original referrer and re-refer only if needed. This group includes those in whom 

· the clinical risk of long-term harm is thought to be low (e.g. plain film of knees, non-urgent back MRI)
· the likelihood of surgical management in the near future is low (e.g. shoulder USS)
· imaging may not need doing by the time normal service resumes (brain imaging for dementia, headaches, USS for gallstones where symptoms have settled)
· a different management pathway can be used temporarily (for the interim eg pelvic USS requests for postmenopausal bleeding in patients on HRT – gynaecology suggest stopping HRT to see if bleeding persists)
· Invasive procedure are needed (as national guidance is not to do during the Covid-19 pandemic) eg US guided steroid injections

Of the second group “Return and re-refer if needed”, these will be returned to practices and secondary care referrers. Radiology will start applying the above vetting system now to all requests received over the last six weeks or so and any new ones coming in. It is expected to be approximately 3 referrals per GP into YHFT will be returned over the next couple of weeks to GPs in York, Scarborough and East Riding practices. 
Because the radiologists have not seen your patient, referrers are asked to consider each request individually and consider the risk from delaying these patients. Patients in Group 2 will be sent the appended letter.
If, in the second group referrers think a delay incurs more risk than may have been realised they should send a referral through to the advice and guidance email address radiologyadvice&guid@york.nhs.uk detailing their concerns with the original request form. All emails should be responded to within 24 hours 7 days a week though emails requiring subspecialty review may take longer to process. 
Referrers are asked to appreciate this is a subjective process and it involves a number of clinicians making decisions based on risk in the current environment. Please consider asking other specialists for their view on possible alternative ways of managing patients too rather than just radiology. We will publish suggestions over the coming weeks as they are established.
Colleagues may ask why is the radiology department not able to retain requests to book all patients automatically on resumption of normal service. There are a number of reasons for this - the radiology booking system doesn’t have the functionality to support this (and the Covid-19 pandemic has disrupted the implementation of a new system), there is a risk from storing large volumes of paper request cards across multiple hospitals and because doing this is likely to lead to some unnecessary imaging being done by that time. For these reasons the burden is being shared between referrers and radiology. Radiology will hold the patients who are thought to have a higher risk and will endeavour to image those as soon as they are able to.
Akin to that with routine outpatients, for practices it is suggested the responsibility is passed to patients (where they have capacity) to re-present when the crisis is over. It is up to practices or individuals to consider whether they want the risk or burden of holding a list of patients in Group 2 or whether to pass that responsibility entirely over to patients.
The hospital has suspended the GP open access service for plain film at York, and for chest x-rays at Scarborough, Bridlington, Malton & Whitby.  If an urgent plain film is required, please refer via the existing referral email addresses:

York: 


yhs-tr.yorkradref@nhs.net
Scarborough: 
yhs-tr.scarradref@nhs.net
Bridlington:

yhs-tr.bridradref@nhs.net
Malton:

yhs-tr.maltradref@nhs.net
Whitby:

yhs-tr.whitbyradiology@nhs.net
Patients who are positive for Covid-19 or have symptoms should not be referred until they have recovered. 
For any new referrals please indicate if the patient is shielding and if so, if the benefit of the scan outweighs the risk to them. 

We apologise for the disruption that this will cause you and your patients. We will do our utmost to provide an efficient outpatient imaging service during this difficult time and value your support. The clinicians and managers who have co-written this letter will regularly review this guidance in light of the pandemic at that point.
Best Wishes 

Dr Victoria Birkett

Clinical Director, Radiology, YHFT
Dr Shaun O’Connell

GP Lead for Acute Service Transformation, NHS Vale of York CCG

Dr Peter Billingsley

Governing Body GP, NHS North Yorkshire CCG

Dr Brian McGregor
Medical Secretary, YOR Local Medical Committee Limited
Letter for Group 1

Dear Patient

We have received a request to carry out a radiology (x-ray or scan) test. The hospital is working hard to continue as normal a service as possible whilst ensuring that you are not put at risk of catching coronavirus and nor are the hospital staff. 
In light of the coronavirus pandemic we are not able to offer you an appointment at the moment but we will send you one as soon as we can. It may be that your test will not be carried out for several months.
If you do not want to come to the hospital when you get the appointment please let us know by phoning this number 01904 XXXXXX. We will let then let whoever ordered your test, your GP or specialist, know if you decide not to have the test done in the future.
Until you hear from us again please follow the Government guidance to minimise your chances of catching the Coronovirus.

If you have symptoms of coronavirus infection at the time of your appointment do not come to the hospital. Telephone us to re-arrange your appointment.

Letter for Group 2

Dear Patient

We have received a request to carry out a radiology (x-ray or scan) test. The hospital is working hard to maintain a service for patients with suspected cancer and other urgent conditions.
It is essential to minimise the number of tests we do to make sure that you are not put at risk of catching coronavirus and nor are the hospital staff.
At present we are not able to carry out the test your GP or specialist has ordered and we have returned the request to them. Your specialist or GP may contact you to suggest an alternative test or treatment in the meantime.

If you feel that you do need the test urgently please contact your specialist or your GP practice to discuss this with them. 
Because your test has been classed as clinically routine please contact whoever ordered your test - your specialist or your GP practice - when the coronavirus pandemic is over so the test can be re-ordered. If you do not do this your test will not be carried out.  Most practices will not need you to book a face to face appointment to do this, a telephone appointment or message for your GP will suffice. Your specialist or GP will decide at that time whether the test is still needed and whether it should be done then.
